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When we were planning our stay in England, John went looking for 
MGCC events in case we could join up with some of these. The 
most attractive to me, as I have fallen in love with Scotland and its 
amazing islands, was the MGCC Caledonian Chapterõs tour of 
Northern Scotland and the Orkney Islands. We were lucky enough 
to secure a spot on the tour.  

We met the group in Tain, on the east coast 
of Scotland, and the next day set off for the 
Orkneys. First, can I say how welcome we 
were made feel by the Scots, and also by 
the English on the trip. Add to this the 
presence of Canadian Peter Mittler, who we 
had met at the National Meeting in WA and 
who knows our good friend Dave Godwin, 
and the mood was set for a fabulous tour.  

Two themes cover out visit to the Orkneys: Wars and modern 
history, and Neolithic Orkney.  

First we visited the Island of Hoy and the Scarpa Flow museum. The 
museum comprises the entire area once used by the Royal Navy 
as its major base. The Scarpa Flow harbour sheltered the British 
fleet in both WWI and WWII. Now decommissioned, the base is 
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FROM THE CHAIR 
Since taking over as Chairman 
in April, from David Reid, it has 
been a very interesting nine 
months!  

The MG Car Club like many 
other of the longer established 
car clubs is finding difficulty in 
attracting younger members.  
Many classic clubs operate with 
complete informality needing 
only a mobile phone and a 
Facebook page to operate 
successfully.  But somehow we 
need to attract, and retain, 
these people for the continued 
success of the Club.  

Two of the shows we attended 
this year, Dumfries and Ignition, 
were geared to younger people 
and perhaps surprisingly, as you 
can read elsewhere, the GT V8 
at Dumfries drew a lot of 
attention. We will return to both 
in 2018, possibly with the support 
of the ZED Register, in our 
continued pursuit of the 
younger member!  

Our 25 th Anniversary 3 Day Tour 
in the Borders was well 
supported, and had an 
unusually high content of T types 
and earlier models. We made a 
second successful trip to Orkney 
and a first to Arran and the 
Centre continues to be held in 
high regard for the quality of itõs 
tours.  But itõs getting difficult to 
find new places and roads in 
Scotland so you may find a 
slight departure from this side of 
the border in years to comeé.! 

As always none of the events 
can be arranged without the 
help of a hard working team of 
committee and others and Iõm 
grateful for their efforts this year.  
A few will retire in April and 
enthusiastic replacements are 
always welcomeé Step this 
way!  

Bob MacGillivray  
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one large outdoor museum, with some of the remaining buildings 
housing both video and static presentations.  

Johnõs comment, as a colonial, was that he did not realise the 
significance of this harbour in the far north of Great Britain. 
Basically, from this point the British were able to keep an eye on 
the German North Sea fleet and keep them ôboxed inõ on the 
coast.  Of course, the Germans still had Atlantic access via the 
Baltic, but stopping activity directly onto the North Sea was 
critical.  

After the Armistice in November 1918, the German fleet was 
corralled in Scarpa Flow for the time it took to negotiate a 
surrender (held up by the British demanding reparation for the 
costs of the war) and this was still in progress in April 1919. At this 
time the Germans, thinking the truce had failed and in order to 
ensure that their ships did not fall into enemy (ie British) hands, 
scuttled the fleet.  

Following the war, the biggest salvage operation in then naval 
history took place in this harbour. Ships this big had never been 
salvaged before and so the Salvage company had to invent new 
salvage methods to effect retrieval of the vessels. Information 
about this salvage operation was fascinating.  

Move forward to WWll: of particular interest to us was the sinking of 
HMS Royal Oak during WWII while it lay at harbour in Scarpa Flow. 
Block ships had been sunk in four of the possible entrances to the 
harbour and this was thought to be sufficient to protect the fleet 
from German U -boats. However, this turned out to be incorrect 
and a U -boat did sneak in and torpedo the Royal Oak. Churchill, 
then Lord of the Admiralty, visited Scarpa Flow and immediately 
ordered the closure of the four entrances by means of dumping 
huge concrete blocks across the channels, effectively closing 
them. These barriers became known as Churchillõs Barriers. Today, 
they carry road traffic and effectively link parts of the island.  

Due to a shortage of manpower, the British utilised the Italian 
POWs captured in North Africa to build the barriers. The Italian 
prisoners strongly felt the need for a place to worship and the 
British made this possible by providing them with two Nissan huts 
which were joined together to forma chapel. The Italians then 

decorated th e chapel and it remains to the present day, still used 
for worship, as a record of their presence.  

The Orkneys have been inhabited since Neolithic times and there 
are many archaeological sites to see on the islands. Maeshowe, a 
Neolithic tomb is one of these. From the outside Maeshowe looks 
like a grassy knoll, though a very perfect one! However, on one 
side there is a low entrance, not much more than a metre high. 
This entrance leads to a six metre long tunnel which ends in a 
large central room about five metres in height. Three sides of the 
square room contain an embrasure cut into the wall and these 
were used to house the bones of the people entrusted to the 
tomb. Vikings, sheltering from a storm, broke into the tomb and 

SECRETARYõS REPORT 

We have had another successful 
year in the Caledonian Centre 
with our membership ever 
creeping up. Although the 
membership is always 
fluctuating we currently have 
around 383 ð 390 members. We 
are one of the smaller Centres in 
the UK but our percentage rise 
in membership is one of the 
best. I recently attended the 
MGCC Council meeting and it 
seems to me that we are one of 
the most successful Centres in 
respect of attracting members, 
attracting committee members 
and helpers and even 
attendees at our AGMs. Please 
do not be complacent though, 
as we can still benefit from a 
greater response to these 
positions.  

The committee this year has 
been subdivided into smaller 
teams to concentrate our 
talents to specific areas and this 
seems to be working well. Our 
committee handbook is also 
well on its way.  

Our full programme of events for 
2018 is now complete and we 
look forward to seeing everyone 
at least one of these events.  

The Car Club has asked that we 
chase up email addresses for 
easy communication. Therefore 
if you have not provided that 
information or it has changed 
could you either contact them 
or me at mgcalsec@yahoo.com  

The AGM will be on Tuesday 3rd 
April 2018 at 7:30pm, in the 
Royal Hotel, Bridge of Allan. 
Coffee, tea and biscuits will be 
available from 7:00pm.  

If there is a topic that you would 
like to discuss at the AGM, 
please contact me with the 
subject well in advance so that 
we can include it in the agenda. 
mgcalsec@yahoo.com or 
telephone 01236 739758.  

Nancy Crichton  

Maeshowe - Neolithic Tomb  
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